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Summer Executive Committee Meeting 
June 17, 2017  �  Tampa Friends Meetinghouse 

Minutes 

 
The meeting began at 9:00 AM, after a period of silent worship. YM Clerk Bill Carlie and outgoing YM 
Clerk Phoebe Andersen substituted, respectively, for EC/IBM Clerk Lisa Stewart and Assistant Clerk 
Nancy Corindia.  Bill read the following quotation from Isaac Penington (1667): 

"Our life is love, and peace, and tenderness; and bearing one with another, and forgiving one 
another, and not laying accusations one against another; but praying one for another, and helping 
one another up with a tender hand." 

Secretary's Report: Vicki Carlie read her report, and it was accepted by EC (Attachment 1). 

Nominating Committee: Elaine Martin reported, and her report was accepted by EC.  Lisa Stewart 
recently moved to New York and laid down her position as Executive Committee/Interim Business 
Meeting Clerk. The Nominating Committee will work to find someone to fill her term.  Later in this EC 
meeting Friends approved the following minute: 

17SEC01. SEYM Executive Committee releases Lisa Stewart from her service to SEYM as 
Interim Business Meeting Clerk.  EC expresses its deep gratitude to Lisa Stewart for 
her years of service to SEYM. 

Numerous officers, trustees, and committee member vacancies will occur at the end of FY 2017-18.  
All present are encouraged to look to their monthly meetings to see if there are people willing to 
serve.  Three Nominating Committee terms end after FY2018 (Kathy Hersh, Elaine Martin, and Ellie 
Caldwell).  Ed Lesnick has offered to serve in FY2019.  A naming committee appointed by EC will 
bring forward candidate names. 

17SEC02. SEYM Executive Committee approves Peter Schmidt and Stephanie Preston to 
serve as naming committee to find candidates for the three Nominating Committee 
vacancies which begin with FY 2018-19. 

Sandra Schwartz of Clearwater MM has agreed to be a FCNL representative. 

17SEC03. SEYM Executive Committee approves Sandra Schwartz of Clearwater Monthly 
Meeting as a FCNL representative. 

Treasurer's Report: Neil Andersen's report on behalf of Joel Cook, and his report was accepted by 
EC.  Neil presented the "Preliminary Highlights of Fiscal Year-end Annual Report (June 1, 2016, thru 
May 31, 2017)" (Attachment 2).  Monthly meeting apportionment contributions fell short by about 
10%.  A net expense of $3,910 by Publications Committee was due to completing a production 
backlog.  Friends should be reminded that the Field Secretary for Earthcare (FSE) fund needs on-
going contributions. 

Due to changes in SEYM officers, Friends approved the following minute: 
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17SEC04. SEYM Executive Committee agrees that the SEYM Treasurer, Treasurer of Trustees, 
and Administrative Secretary shall be signatories on the Southeastern Yearly 
Meeting accounts at Bank of America. 

To this end: 

 1. The following individuals shall be removed as signatories from these accounts: 
Lyn Cope, Caroline Lanker, and Ann Jerome. 

 2. The following individuals shall be added as signatories on these accounts: Joel 
Cook (SEYM Treasurer). 

 3. The following individuals shall remain as signatories on these accounts: Neil 
Andersen (Treasurer of Trustees) and Victoria Carlie (Administrative) Secretary. 

EC approved the following minute on behalf of out-going SEYM Treasurer Neil Andersen: 

17SEC05. SEYM Executive Committee expresses its profound thanks to Neil Andersen for his 
years of service as SEYM Treasurer, and for his mentoring of various other 
treasurers throughout the yearly meeting. 

Trustees' Report: Neil Andersen reported, and his report was accepted by EC.  One half of the 
$10,000 designated for the FSE fund has been transferred by the Trustees.  The remaining $5,000 
will be transferred at the end of the FSE's first year of employment. 

Clerk's Report on ProNica: Bill Carlie shared two handouts: the 4/15/17 letter from Phoebe and Bill 
to ProNica sent during SEYM Gathering (Attachment 3) and the Clerk's Report on his 5/13/17 visit to 
the ProNica stateside office (Attachment 4).  There are big challenges, but everyone "wants the best 
thing done" for the Nicaraguan partners, the staff, etc. 

Bill summarized current Pro Nica status as follows: 

• The ProNica Board toured in-country before SEYM Gathering and found that the two 
properties have significant structural problems.  The Nicaraguan government now checks the papers 
of all who receive from ProNica.  This government's presence and the increasing administrative 
paperwork are discouraging ProNica participants. 

• Income from student delegations, the primary revenue for staff and property expenses, has 
markedly declined.  The Board has been spending down its endowed funds, and it has insufficient 
funds for staff and repairs for another year.  It plans to terminate in-country work in July (though this 
will require still more administrative paperwork). 

• Members of the Board that met with the Clerk stated that the program needs substantial 
restructuring, under consideration was a plan to perhaps restructure to just a stateside office and a 
newsletter to do fundraising for money that would go directly to the partners without overhead. 

• The three options proposed by the Board to 2017 YBM were not within SEYM's authority to 
carry out (see YBM Minutes, pp. 3 and 9, and Minute 17YM11, p.12). 

• Members of the Board that met with the Clerk stated their intent to have a "business 
practices review" done by an independent CPA.  The date has not been set, and Peter Schmidt 
advised EC that such an action is beyond SEYM control. 

There are several concerns regarding the future of the ProNica Board: 

• Lisa Marie Alverado and Mercedes Soca agreed to become SEYM representatives to the 
Board during YBM.  However, Josh Paolino, Vicki Mariner, and Brad Stocker have resigned from the 
Board.  Friends approved the following minute:  
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17SEC06. SEYM Executive Committee accepts the resignations of Josh Paolino, Vicki Mariner, 
and Brad Stocker as SEYM representatives on the ProNica Board of Directors. 

• ProNica by-laws require that SEYM appoint a majority of the Board members.  The Board may 
be in the process of laying itself down, this will require a Board Meeting in compliance with its own 
by-laws.  The ProNica by-laws allow the remaining Board members to appoint replacement Board 
members to serve the remainder of this fiscal year. 

• Friends considered whether to fill the two SEYM vacancies.  Non-profit boards are "broadly 
shielded" from liability, yet EC Friends are wary of putting two new people into this difficult situation.  
SEYM needs to know whether the Board wishes SEYM to name two more representatives, or 
whether it will do so on its own. 

• The Clerk will write the Board asking for guidance re filling these vacancies.  He will instruct 
Nominating Committee not to proceed with filing the vacancies at this time. 

Phoebe Andersen proposed that SEYM create a new program to deal directly with the Nicaraguan 
partners, forming a new committee to determine what to do.  One Friend wondered whether SEYM 
can get the Quaker house back from ProNica.  Another used the metaphor of a "messy divorce," with 
the children surrounded by threats.  SEYM Friends are still concerned for the Nicaraguan people, 
despite ProNica's need to lay itself down.   

Friends approved the following minute: 

17SEC07. SEYM Executive Committee approves the formation of an ad hoc committee to 
explore new ways of moving forward in serving the people of Nicaragua and Central 
America. 

Dunnellon "Water Is Life" House (WILH) Report: Peter Ackerman reported, and his report was 
accepted by EC (see online version at http://seymquakers.org/blog/2017/06/25/report-from-
dunnellon-water-is-life-house/).  WILH began as a Sabal Trail Pipeline opposition camp in Branford, 
FL (Facebook page at https://www.facebook.com/WaterIsLifeHouse/).  Peter detailed a number of 
actions listed in the online report.  WILH has been successful at building good relationships with local 
authorities.  For example, Crystal River City Council was persuaded to amend its fertilizing setback 
ordinances in response to WILH testimony.  Peter read the following urgent call from WILH: 

"Where advocacy encourages incremental change—the urgency of the 'the call' demands a segment 
of the population work on toppling government and social structures which are threats to the planet 
and are impediments to reforming the indigenous relationships between humans and nature." 

Peter also shared the brochure of William Bartram Trail along the River of Lakes Heritage Corridor 
(see PDF http://floridascenichighways.com/wp-content/uploads/2016/09/Bartram-Trail-Along-
ROLHC-Map-Brochure.pdf).  WILH is planning two Bartram prayer and meditation strolls on 
October 1st during the 2017 St. Johns River Bartram Frolic (http://bartram.putnam-
fl.com/index.php/about-bartram/bartram-frolic), one on the Palatka riverfront and another on his 
beloved Mt. Royal, where he prayed the most wonderful prayer.  Friends will talk about the spiritual 
side of Bartram at both sites and acknowledge his love of God, His creation and his Quaker faith.  

Ft. Lauderdale MM Concern: Phoebe Andersen shared information from Dennis Hartzell.  Clerk 
Brian Humphrey is dealing with health concerns, and the meeting currently has only two active 
members.  Ft. Lauderdale MM was under the care of Palm Beach MM, and Peter Schmidt will carry 
the concern to them.  EC will refer the concern to Worship and Ministry Committee. 

Gathering Committee: Stephanie Preston reported, and her report was accepted by EC.  The 
committee has signed a 2018 contract with United Methodist Life Enrichment Center and made a 
first payment.  Gathering dates are March 28th-April 1st, 2018, the theme is "Quaker Response in 
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Turbulent Times," and the Walton Lecturer and Workshop Facilitator will be Sa’ed Atshan.  Sa'ed is a 
Palestinian Quaker who attended The Friends School in Ramallah.  He will share a plenary session 
presentation at Friends General Conference Gathering in July (see 
https://www.fgcquaker.org/events/you-just-have-be-human-following-leadings-spirit-toward-
liberation).  His response to the Orlando Pulse murders was published by Huffington Post 
(http://www.huffingtonpost.com/entry/gay-and-middle-eastern-in-post-orlando-
america_us_5761c8a9e4b02081542fb575). 

Note: Stephanie Preston and Richard Frechette end their committee terms in 2018.  Stephanie does 
not wish to extend her term. 

"Proposal for SEYM Youth Worker": Stephanie Preston reported that Kody Hersh is living in 
Philadelphia and working with Quaker youth and young adults, leading First Day School (FDS), 
retreats, etc.  He offers the "SEYM Youth Worker" proposal (Attachment 5) as a means for him to 
serve as a released Friend for SEYM and its MMs and WGs, with SEYM providing him housing and 
resources but not income. 

Neil suggested that this might be a start-up project of the Trustees.  EC agreed that the proposal 
should be referred to Youth Committee and Gathering Youth Program Committee for report back to 
FIBM/EC in October.  It would then go to the Trustees and to Finance Committee, with the latter 
investigating the mechanics of funding "pro bono" work. 

Part of the proposal is that the Youth Worker be "adopted" and housed by a monthly meeting.  
Gainesville Friends Jean Larson and Bonnie Zimmer reported that Gainesville MM has just budgeted 
for a youth worker to lead FDS, and that they might be willing to collaborate on this project.  
Gainesville had no children attending 18 months ago, until they did strategic outreach by "putting 
ourselves where families are."  They now have five children from two families. 

EC agreed that thanks should be expressed to Kody for advance notification of his proposal. 

Peace & Social Concerns Committee: Elaine Martin reported on State Attorney for the 4th Circuit 
District (http://www.sao4th.com/) Melissa Nelson' resolution of the 4/7/2017 charges against five 
peace activists at Hemming Plaza in Jacksonville.   Ms. Nelson viewed 30 videos of the police action 
and released a 146-page report, dropping charges on two activists, reducing felony charges for the 
other three to misdemeanors, and withholding adjudication of charges in exchange for community 
service. Ms. Nelson is strong on restorative justice, has signed a memorandum of understanding on 
juvenile justice, and has set up staff units to look into human rights abuses and conviction integrity in 
her circuit. 

Earthcare Committee: Bill Carlie reported, presenting the "Draft SEYM Statement on Climate 
Change and Environmental Protection: Faith Statement on Care for the Earth" (Attachment 6).  
Earthcare Committee requests comments from all SEYM monthly meetings and worship groups. 

Field Secretary for Earthcare: Beverly Ward shared portions of her written report, and her report 
was accepted by EC (Attachment 7).  She is visiting at least one meeting a month, often in 
coordination with AVP training sessions, and she has revisited several meetings.  She is now a 
member at large of Quaker Earthcare Witness Steering Committee and is on QEW's United Nations 
Working Group (UNWG).  She is eager for SEYM's FSE to become a model for other yearly meetings. 
As a new project, Beverly is investigating a QEW mini-grant to fund Brad Stoker's idea of having 
young Friends create a Quaker Earthcare pamphlet using Ezra Merleaux's photography.  She is also 
working on a YouTube channel. 

 
Submitted by Mike Shell, EC Recording Clerk 
7/21/2017 
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Attachment 1: Secretary’s Report — Summer Executive Committee Meeting — 6/17/2017 

Attachment 2: Preliminary Highlights of Fiscal Year-end Annual Report (June 1, 2016, thru May 31, 2017) 

Attachment 3: 4/15/17 letter from Phoebe and Bill to ProNica 

Attachment 4: Clerk's Report – ProNica Visit 

Attachment 5: Proposal for a Southeastern Yearly Meeting Youth Work Position 

Attachment 6: Draft SEYM Statement on Climate Change and Environmental Protection 
Faith Statement on Care for the Earth 

Attachment 7: Report to Southeastern Yearly Meeting (SEYM) on Field Secretary for Earthcare (FSE) Activities  
1 through 31 Fifth 2017 

 
 
The following Friends were present for all or part of the meeting: 
 
EC members present were: 

Bill Carlie, YM Clerk, EC Clerk Stand-in, Orlando MM 
Phoebe Andersen, Publications Clerk, Assistant Clerk Stand-in, Tallahassee MM  
Mike Shell, EC Recording Clerk, Jacksonville MM 
Neil Andersen, Treasurer Stand-in, Trustees, Tallahassee MM 
Peter Schmidt, Finance Clerk, St. Petersburg MM  
Cecelia Yocum, Peace & Social Concerns Co-clerk, Tampa MM 
Elaine Martin, Peace & Social Concerns Co-clerk, Nominating Committee, Jacksonville MM 
Stephanie Preston, Gathering Co-Clerk, FLGBTQC Rep., Orlando MM 
Vicki Carlie, SEYM Administrative Secretary, Orlando MM (ex-officio) 

 
Others present were: 

Jan Dahm, YM Co-Recording Clerk, Tampa MM 
Lisa Erazmus, YM Co-Recording Clerk, Tampa MM 
Jean Larson, Trustees, Gainesville MM 
Beverly Ward, Field Secretary for Earthcare, Nominating Committee, Tampa 
Dianne Langan, SEYM Bookkeeper, St. Petersburg MM 
Nancy Triscritti, FSE Anchor Committee, Tampa MM 
Bonnie Zimmer, FSE Anchor & Earthcare Committees, Gainesville MM 
Shawna Doran, Finance Committee, Gainesville MM 
Peter Ackerman, Palm Beach MM 
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Attachment 1  
 
SEYM Secretary’s Report �  Summer Executive Committee Meeting �  6/17/17 
 
As I sit down to write this, it seems like there’s not much to report from the office; it’s been a 
relatively quiet year. This summer I plan to go through all the paper files accumulated over the years, 
keeping or scanning what’s important, shredding what’s not.  
 
But I also plan to be more proactive, in the coming year, in gathering reporting news about what 
Friends are doing in SEYM and in our Monthly Meetings and Worship Groups. I would welcome your 
help, feedback & ideas! 
 

• What’s working in your Meeting that you think other Meetings might like to know about? 
• Did you sponsor or host an event, inviting your wider community? 
• Are you planning an event that SEYM Friends might like to attend? 
• Have you found ways to carry forward environmental or social justice witness?  

 
I can write your story; just call me up or send me your information.  
 
Many thanks to Friends who sent in photos and videos from the Gathering! I’d also love to receive 
photos of your group, your Meetinghouse, or your event. 
 
---Vicki Carlie 
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Attachment 4 
 

Clerk’s Report  �  ProNica visit 
 
I visited with Friends at the ProNica stateside office on May 13, 2017, to deliver the clerk’s letter and 
attached Minute as approved at SEYM Annual Sessions (copy attached).  I took the opportunity of 
this occasion to listen as Friends shared their knowledge and concerns about the current situation for 
Pronica as an organization and the challenges from their perspective involved in recent interactions 
with SEYM.  I learned a great deal over the course of several hours.  Things I found include: 

• A great deal of passion and commitment toward doing the best, most just, and generous 
things possible toward our partners and employees in Nicaragua.  This sense comes forward 
from everyone I have spoken with or listened to on the issue within ProNica and without. 

• The ProNica board toured the program and facilities as a group in Nicaragua prior to meeting 
as the board in the weeks prior to SEYM annual sessions, as appropriate under their bylaws. 

• Income to ProNica from student delegation tours has declined substantially as demand has 
been heavily impacted by the presence of Zika Virus and Dengue Fever in the areas toured.  
The salary of the in-country coordinator is no longer substantially offset by the income from 
delegations.  These costs are now and have recently been substantially funded by the 
remaining endowment. 

• The two properties in Nicaragua have structural problems and are in need of significant 
repair. 

• A Nicaraguan government with significant regulatory presence now exists. This has 
substantially increased reporting requirements, tax and fee collection, and adds to the 
administrative burden of daily operations. 

• The Board concluded that the funds remaining in the endowment account are insufficient to 
repair the facilities and meet obligations to staff for a further year of operations.  They have 
determined to terminate the in-country coordinator upon completion of such filings as 
needed to close operations with the Nicaraguan government and to sell or transfer the 
properties.  Funds to be distributed per their articles and bylaws. 

• Friends report to me that they intend to submit their records for a “business practices review” 
by an external CPA as they complete this business. 

------------------------ 
• In regard to working with SEYM, Friends at the ProNica office have felt under constant threat 

of a rumored hostile takeover and lawsuit.  They feel wrongly accused of criminal activities, 
malfeasance, and ill intent.  I stated that these rumors and assertions are not consistent with 
the Sense of the Meeting at YM sessions.  The Sense of the Meeting at YM was most 
accurately stated in the clerk’s letter and attached Minute which were approved at YM. 
 

Clerk has received three resignations of SEYM appointed Friends to serve on the ProNica board.  I 
find the reasoning behind these requests for release to be sincere and each citing different reasons.  I 
recommend that we release Josh Paolino, Vicki Mariner, and Brad Stocker from service to SEYM as 
board members of ProNica.  Brad Stocker had resigned prior to YM and was not in the Nominating 
Committee report, but he requests a Minute be recorded to release him from his prior service. 
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Attachment 7 
 

Report to Southeastern Yearly Meeting (SEYM) on Field Secretary for Earthcare (FSE) 
Activities 1 through 31 Fifth 2017 

Prepared for the FSE Anchor Committee (FSE-AC) and Earthcare Committee 
by Beverly Ward 

06/16/2017 

Overview 

This report updates the activities through Fifth Month 2017.  Monthly Meeting visited are included.  
Other outreach and communication has included “blogs” and other pieces for the SEYM website, 
social media, telephone and email contact.  There was a visit to Sarasota Monthly Meeting that 
coincided with an Alternatives to Violence Project (AVP) Mini-Basic Workshop.  AVP has really had a 
resurgence in Florida, particularly in communities.  Other activities have included working with the 
wider Quaker World, interfaith groups, and other environmental organizations, particularly with the 
Quaker Earthcare Witness United Nations Working Group.  I continue to be humbled by the many, 
many offerings from Friends and beyond to make this way plain. 

Communication with the Anchoring Committee 

Communication with the Anchoring Committee has included email, telephone, and individual 
contacts with several members of the committee at the annual Gathering.  With the work on the 
Gainesville AVP workshop, I have been fortunate to have Bonnie Zimmer’s support and guidance.  In 
addition, Bonnie Zimmer provided invaluable assistance to the Tampa Monthly Meeting Offering for 
the Art of Fearless Project.  Other Friends continue to provide assistance in scheduling Monthly 
Meeting visits, information sharing, and manifested expressions of holding this work in the Light. 

Developing a Schedule for Meeting with Monthly Meetings (MMs), Worship Groups (WGs), and 
Others 

As clerk of the Tampa Meeting’s Peace and Social Concerns committee, I helped to co-convene an 
Art in Fearlessness show on 13 Fifth Month 2017.  We had more than 10 participants.  I am in 
preparing a written report with photographs from the show. 

Tallahassee Monthly Meeting, Ninth Month 2017, Late September 

Palm Beach Monthly Meeting, To Be Scheduled 

Interactions or Collaborations between and among other SEYM committees  

• The Ministry on Racism:  continue to communicate with the committee, including sharing 
items of interest regarding Earthcare and social justice.  This includes social media posts and 
items shared with the co-clerks, though not as often as Wendy Clarissa Geiger might like; 

• Earthcare:  again, I continue to have contact with committee through social media and other 
contacts with the co-clerks.  I have more frequent contact with Brad Stocker as the two of us 
are quite involved with QEW; 

• FCC:  continue to work with the Board.  Russell Meyer and I cross paths on a number of local 
and statewide initiatives; 

• Peace and Social Concerns:  continue to work with the committee; 



18	
   SEYM	
  	
  	
  	
  SUMMER	
  EXECUTIVE	
  COMMITTEE	
  MINUTES	
  
 

• ProNica:  no report to date.  As a member of the YM Nominating Committee have worked to 
fill vacant seats on the board; 

• Quaker Earthcare Witness (QEW):  working with Jack Braden on the United Nations Working 
Group (UNWG) on the International Decade for People of African Descent.  (More details 
below.); 

• Quaker United Nations Office:  working with Warren Hoskins to build links.  Warren is an 
invaluable resource on Earthcare information. 

• Right Sharing of World Resources:  working with Nilufer Wilkins to build links, including 
QEW UNWG;  

• Youth Committee:  Still working with the youth representatives.  Have proposed an idea to do 
a “pocket guide” on Earthcare sharing some of my experiences from Pendle Hill, QEW, and 
FGC through a minigrant.  I want to collaborate with Ezra Merleaux and other youths to 
develop the guide, using some of Ezra’s photographs. 

The Wider Quaker World, Interfaith Groups, Other Environmental Organizations 

In the wider Quaker World, interfaith groups, and other environmental organizations, I have listed 
existing memberships, partnerships, or collaborations that may be part of an outreach effort.  These 
include, but are not limited to: 

• Alternatives to Violence Project (AVP), Tampa Bay:   
o Co-facilitated an AVP Basic community workshop 2-4 Sixth Month 2017 in St. 

Petersburg for the St. Petersburg Women’s Collective.  
o A Gainesville workshop is scheduled 24 Sixth Month 2017.  Bonnie Zimmer is our 

local contact.  Willie Hagar, Elaine Martin, Dawn Addy, and I will facilitate; 
• The Bridge of Tampa:  Planning is underway for a playback theatre Bystander Training in 

conjunction with the Living Mirror Playback Theatre troupe.  (Cecilia Yocum and I are two of 
the four co-facilitators and members of the troupe).  Additional workshops are in the planning 
phase; 

• Clark Atlanta University, Department of Political Science:  Dr. Kurt Young, Lena Young 
Green, and I continue to work on social justice issues, particularly in regard to transportation 
projects; 

• The Fellowship of Friends of African Descent: plans are underway to connect with members 
during the Friends General Conference Gathering; 

• Florida Interfaith Climate Action Network (FL-ICAN): I continue to work to populate the 
online platform, Qiqochat, http://seymquakers.qiqochat.com/ as another communications and 
information-sharing resource; 

• Friends Committee on National Legislation, Energy and Environment:  continue email and 
other contacts with several FCNL staff; 

• Friends General Conference:  Received a scholarship from FGC as a first-time attender and 
travel assistance from the Bayard Rustin fund, and last but not least, from SEYM.  I’ll conduct a 
workshop on 6 Seventh Month at the QEW Center on “Climate Justice and Friends”.  Other 
activities will include working with Cece Yocum on Moral Injury, the QEW UN Working 
Group, the Fellowship of Friends of African Descent, and the workshop, Tracking Down 
Ecological Guidance led by Keith Helmuth and Bruce Brichard; 

• Friends Peace Teams (FPT):  Face-to-face and email contact with members of FPT.  Working 
to link FPT to QEW UN Working Group, see below; 

• Friends United Meeting:  Some contact was made with during the QEW Steering Committee 
Meeting in Atlanta.  I also will do more to reach out to Kody Hersh, SEYM representative to 
FUM.  Kody and I have shared information on pipelines; 
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• Friends World Committee for Consultation (FWCC):  Working to link FWCC to QEW UN 
Working Group and anticipate building on this during the FGC Gathering 

• The Initiative on Coastal Adaptation and Resilience (ICAR):  Working with ICAR through the 
Florida Council of Churches; 

• Living Mirror Playback Theatre, Tampa:  continue to work on developing Bystander Training 
as mentioned above.  This also could be a follow up to the Gainesville AVP workshop.  More 
venues for Bystander Training are being developed; 

• National Academies of Sciences, Transportation Research Board (TRB), Environmental Justice 
Issues in Transportation and the Women’s Issues in Transportation Committees:  continue to 
participate as “Friend” of these committees; 

• Organize NOW/F.I.R.E., Climate Justice Committee:  Continue to assist the local committee in 
planning climate justice survey and have built a link with the Orlando office.  The Tampa 
office will be using my training materials for future workshops when I’m not available; 

• The Pachamama Alliance:  meet with several local members of the Alliance on 28 Third 
Month.  Continue to have contact with members through the FL-ICAN network; 

• People Against D.O.T. Discrimination (P.A.D.D.), Tampa:  continue to work with group on 
identifying potentially adverse impacts and finding ways to avoid, mitigate, or minimize the 
same.  P.A.D.D. members are still waiting to hear about the status of the application to EPA 
through the Tampa Heights Junior Civic Association for small grant funding to train 
community members for outreach, education and environmental data collection; 

• QEW United Nations Working Group (UNWG) member – International Decade for People of 
African Descent:  The launch of the 2017 activities is imminent.  I will be attending.  My role 
in regard to presentations, etc., is mutable; 

• Sierra Club, Tampa Bay: Remain in contact via email, snailmail, etc.  Am a member of the 
local Sierra Club Speakers’ Bureau; 

• Society for Applied Anthropology, Risk and Disasters Topical Interest Group (TIG):  Linking 
TIG to QEW UN Working Group; 

• Sunshine Citizens, Tampa:  part of the outreach effort with P.A.D.D.; 
• Sunshine State Interfaith Power and Light:  working with this group through FL-CAN; 
• University of South Florida, Institute on Black Life (IBL), Advisory Committee:  Continue work 

the Institute.  Presented on, “Climate Justice and Faith-Based Communities” planned for 17 
Fifth Month at First United Church, Tampa. 

• University of South Florida, Patel College of Global Sustainability (PCGS):  Continued links to 
the College including adding Dr. Dorsey to the QEW UN Working Group list. 

Reporting 

Events continue to overwhelm me regarding reporting.  I am hoping that Friends find my other 
contacts useful.  I am making efforts to get this under control.  Any suggestions, prayer, are welcome. 

Social Media 

Another blog on my activities during Fifth Month is forth coming.  It will b available through the 
SEYM website and the FSE webpage, http://seymquakers.org/faith-in-action/field-secretary-for-
earthcare/.  Please help me hold Vicki Carlie in the Light. 

Qiqochat 

The Qiqochat subcircle for SEYM, http://seymquakers.qiqochat.com/.  In addition to a 
communication platform, this site also can be a repository of documents, e.g., white papers, 
presentations, etc.  I continue to work on populating the circle. 
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Other Issues 

I have not been able to let go of the narration to the workshop information shared at Gathering and 
make it available online.  This is the basis for the paper on vulnerable communities.  Once completed 
the food sovereignty and water papers can move forward. 

Summary 

Friends, I do not have the words to express how this work nourishes me.  While I am being nourished, 
it is not about me.  Are Friends getting what is needed?  Where can I be more effective?  What would 
you like to see from the FSE?  Your thoughts, ideas, and guidance always are appreciated.  Thank you 
for this opportunity. 

 

Love and Peace, b 
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Timeline 

Activity/Peri
od	
   6th	
  Month	
  2017	
   7th	
  Month	
  2017	
   8th	
  Month	
  2017	
  

Develop	
  
Meeting	
  
Schedule	
   	
  

Visitations	
   	
   	
   *	
   	
   	
   	
   	
   	
   	
   	
   	
   	
  

Social	
  Media	
   	
  

Wider	
  
Quaker	
  
World	
  and	
  
Other	
  
Outreach	
   	
  

SEYM	
  Climate	
  
Change	
  Risks	
  
Video	
  &	
  
Paper	
   	
   	
   	
   	
   	
   *	
   	
  

	
   	
   	
   	
   	
  

Qiqochat	
   	
  

Anchoring	
  
Committee	
  
Contacts	
   	
   *	
   	
   *	
   	
   *	
   	
   *	
   	
   *	
   	
   *	
  

AVP	
  Basic	
  
Mini,	
  24	
  Sixth	
  
2017,	
  
Gainesville	
  
(tentative)	
   	
   	
   	
   	
   	
   	
   	
   *	
   	
   	
   	
   	
  

FGC	
  Gathering	
   	
   	
   	
   	
   *	
   	
   	
   	
   	
   	
   	
   	
  

QEW	
  UN	
  
Working	
  
Group	
  
convening	
   	
   	
   	
   	
   	
   *	
   	
   	
   	
   	
   	
   	
  

 

* Milestones 
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Right Sharing of World 
Resources

Youth Committee

The Birmingham Civil Rights 
Institute (BCRI)

Clark Atlanta University, 
Department of Political Science

The Fellowship of Friends of African Descent

Florida Agricultural and Mechanical 
University (FAMU)

People Against D.O.T. 
Discrimination (PADD)

Transportation Research 
Board (TRB), Environmen-
tal Justice Issues in Trans-
portation

University of South 
Florida, Institute on 
Black Life (IBL)

Committee for Ministry on Racism

Friends Committee on National 
Legislation, , Energy and Environment

The Initiative on 
Coastal Adaptation 
and Resilience (ICAR)

Organize NOW/
F.I.R.E., Climate Justice 
Committee

The Pachamama Alliance

QEW United Nations 
Working Group 
(UNWG)  International 
Decade for People of 
African Descent

Quaker Earthcare Witness

Sierra Club

Sunshine Citizens, Tampa

Society for Applied 
Anthropology, Risk and 
Disasters Topical Interest 
Group (TIG)

Sunshine State Interfaith 
Power and Light

University of South Florida, 
Patel College of Global 
Sustainability (PCGS)

Earthcare

Florida Interfaith Climate 
Action Network (FL-ICAN)

Florida Council of Churches

Alternatives to Violence 
Project (AVP), Tampa Bay

Friends General 
Conference (FGC)

Friends Peace Teams 
(FPT)

Friends World Com-
mittee for Consulta-
tion (FWCC):  

Peace and Social Concerns

ProNica

Quaker United Nations Office

FsEarthcare

Figure 1.  FSE Mindmap Connectivity 




